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1          DEPUTY PINO:  So we're going to go ahead and 

2 getted started.  If everybody can take your seats.  I 

3 would like to welcome everyone.  Thank you for being 

4 here and thank you for those of you who are joining 

5 us via the webcast.  I'm Deputy Secretary of State 

6 Sharon Pino.  

7          We are here today for a public hearing to 

8 gather input on an amendment to our Campaign Finance 

9 Rule that our office has drafted.  This rulemaking 

10 process was mandated by the passage of Senate Bill 3 

11 during of the 2019 legislative session.  It directed 

12 the Secretary of State to promulgate rules in order 

13 to implement the changes in the Campaign Reporting 

14 Act and those changes were contained within Senate 

15 Bill 3.  

16          Now, just to clarify for this hearing, this 

17 hearing concerns only the drafted language that is 

18 amending the existing Campaign Finance Rule.  The 

19 original rule was promulgated back in 2017.  

20          The comment period for this rule process has 

21 been open since we posted the Notice of the Proposed 

22 Rule Amendment on July 16th.  

23          I want to thank, again, everyone for being 

24 here today and participating in this public process.  

25 I also want to thank all the individuals and 
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1 organizations who submitted public comment over the 

2 last month to our office, we appreciate that.  

3          The comments you will give here today, 

4 whether they are oral, or again if you would like to 

5 offer them in written form and we'll label that as an 

6 exhibit, will be included in the overall record of 

7 public comment for these rules.  

8          Today's hearing officer is our Deputy 

9 Elections Director, Dylan Lange.  We also have our 

10 Elections Director, Mandy Vigil, who is here to 

11 assist with this hearing.  

12          So with that, I will turn it over to Dylan 

13 and we can get started.  

14          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Thank you very much.  

15 This hearing will now come to order.  Today is August 

16 16th, 2019.  The time is 1:08 p.m.  We are assembled 

17 in the State Capitol Building, Room 322 in Santa Fe, 

18 New Mexico.  I'm Dylan Lange, Deputy Elections 

19 Director and will be acting as the hearing officer 

20 for today's public comment rule hearing.  

21          The purpose of this hearing is for the 

22 Office of the New Mexico Secretary of State to 

23 receive public comment, views, testimony and data on 

24 the legislatively-mandated amendment to the Campaign 

25 Finance Rule currently codified in Part 1.10.13 NMAC.
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1          The hearing is being conducted pursuant to 

2 and in accordance with Sections 1-2-1 and 1-19-26.2 

3 NMSA 1978, which authorizes the Secretary of State's 

4 office to adopt and promulgate rules and regulations 

5 to implement and provide uniform effective procedures 

6 and regulations to enable the provisions of the 

7 Campaign Practices Act.

8          Further, Senate Bill 3 passed in 2019 

9 mandated our office, in consultation with the 

10 Attorney General, to promulgate these rules, to 

11 implement the amendatory provisions of the Campaign 

12 Practices Act.  In addition, this hearing format will 

13 comply with the State Rules Act.  

14          Public notice of this hearing was provided 

15 to the public and published in the New Mexico 

16 Register on July 16, 2019.  Copies of the proposed 

17 rules have been available on the Secretary of State's 

18 website and in our office since notice was published.  

19 Copies of the proposed rules are also available today 

20 for the public attending the hearing, on the table 

21 located near the door.  This hearing is also being 

22 webcast live streamed on the Secretary of State's 

23 website.  

24          I ask all members in attendance today to 

25 silent their cell phones, as the hearing will begin.  
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1 I'll remind everybody to sign the attendance sheet.  

2 It will later be entered as an exhibit in today's 

3 proceeding.  

4          Let the record show that many members of the 

5 Secretary of State's office are present today.  

6 Deputy Secretary of State Sharon Pino and Elections 

7 Director Mandy Vigil, along with our Press Secretary 

8 Alex Curtas is here.  

9          This is a formal proceeding.  A court 

10 reporter has been designated to transcribe the 

11 proceedings.  The transcript from today's hearing 

12 will become part of the rulemaking record.  

13 Therefore, when a person comes to testify we need you 

14 to identify yourself, provide your party affiliation 

15 each time you speak, and speak loudly and clearly so 

16 the court reporter can write down your comments. 

17          The hearing will be conducted in the 

18 following manner in accordance with Part 1.24.25.13 

19 NMAC.  First the Secretary of State will present 

20 exhibits, I will rule on admissibility of the 

21 exhibits offered.  Exhibits have been admitted to the 

22 -- once they have been admitted into evidence they 

23 are able to be reviewed by members of the public.  

24 They've been provided -- all exhibits so far have 

25 been provided to the public before the hearing and 
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1 they were located on the table when you first came 

2 in.  

3          If you've indicated that you would like to 

4 testify you should have signed your name on the 

5 corresponding attendance sheet.  We will proceed in 

6 numerical sequence through each part of the proposed 

7 rule amendments.  I will call individuals to testify 

8 in the order they have signed up.  

9          After public comment is given on specific 

10 sections, and questions, I will call for general 

11 public comment.  If you would like to give general 

12 comment about the amendments to the rule as a whole, 

13 please save your comment to the end.  

14          SOS staff will introduce part of the rule in 

15 which we will receive testimony.  After that part of 

16 the rule is announced I will call for testimony.  

17 Speakers will address only one part of the rule at a 

18 time.  Please limit your testimony only to that part 

19 of the rule we are receiving testimony on.  However, 

20 speakers may refer to other parts of the rules that 

21 may directly relate to the rule being discussed or 

22 which comments are received.  I further ask that 

23 people do not applaud or voice opposition after 

24 hearing public comment.  

25          Today's hearing do not follow the Rules of 
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1 Evidence.  However, in the interests of efficiency, 

2 I, as hearing officer, may exclude or limit comment 

3 or questions deemed irrelevant, redundant or unduly 

4 repetitious.  

5          May I have a show of hands on the number of 

6 people who intend to testify today.  It's important 

7 to note as well that after a person has testified or 

8 offer comment any member of the audience wishing to 

9 question that person may do so after being recognized 

10 first by me, the hearing officer.  Each person 

11 recognized to speak shall identify him or herself for 

12 the record.  Questions, though, will be limited to 

13 clarifying questions.  

14          In asking clarifying questions please be 

15 aware that the hearing is scheduled for three hours 

16 and we need to be respectful of everyone's time.  

17 This is a public hearing and it is intended to 

18 provide the public with an opportunity to voice 

19 opinions, that's why we're here.  

20          The public hearing is now open.  Secretary 

21 of State's office, do you have exhibits to introduce 

22 at this time?  

23          DIRECTOR VIGIL:  Yes.  On behalf of the 

24 Secretary of State's office I do have the following 

25 exhibits to introduce as evidence.  
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1          Exhibit Number 1, Notice of Rulemaking 

2 published in the New Mexico Register on July 16, 

3 2019.  Exhibit 2, electronic correspondence regarding 

4 the posting of Notice of Rulemaking on the New Mexico 

5 Sunshine portal, July 15, 2019.  Exhibit 3, 

6 electronic correspondence sent regarding the Notice 

7 of Rulemaking sent to interested parties on July 16, 

8 2019.  Exhibit 4, correspondence to the New Mexico 

9 Legislative Council regarding the Notice of 

10 Rulemaking on July 15, 2019.  Exhibit 5, article 

11 regarding the Notice of Rulemaking published in the 

12 Santa Fe New Mexican on July 19, 2019.  Exhibit 6, 

13 article regarding the Notice of Rulemaking published 

14 in the Albuquerque Journal, July 19, 2019.  Exhibit 

15 7, proposed rule amendment to Part 1.10.13 NMAC, 

16 Campaign Finance, written comment received on the 

17 proposed rules prior to today's hearing.  Exhibit 8, 

18 written comment received on the proposed rules prior 

19 to today's hearing.

20          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Thank you.  I'll 

21 receive those.  Although these proposed exhibits have 

22 been available for inspection before the hearing, is 

23 there any member of the public who would like to 

24 inspect the exhibits that have been marked 1 through 

25 8 at this time?  You would like to see them?
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1          (Exhibits being examined)

2          AUDIENCE:  Pardon me, may I raise a 

3 procedural question?  

4          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  What's your 

5 procedural question?  

6          AUDIENCE:  Pardon me?

7          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Let me rule on these 

8 exhibits.  Exhibits 1 through 8 have been offered by 

9 the Secretary of State's office, I will admit them 

10 into the record.  

11          At this point any person wishing to submit 

12 additional data, views, argument or testimony shall 

13 do so after only being recognized by me, the hearing 

14 officer.  Each document shall be introduced as an 

15 exhibit to the record and marked with an exhibit 

16 number.  The proposed rule has been introduced into 

17 the record.  

18          I will now open the floor to the audience 

19 for testimony, comments on each part of the rule 

20 specifically.  The audience may ask clarifying 

21 questions, of course, to each person providing his or 

22 her testimony or commentary.  

23          To begin with, may I see a show of hands of 

24 how many people in the audience support the rule.  

25 May I see how many hands of people who oppose it.  
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1          There was a question about a clarifying 

2 procedural question.  Any comments or questions, I 

3 will call for general comment, you can give those 

4 comments at that particular time.  All right.  

5          AUDIENCE:  Okay, thank you.

6          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  The first section we 

7 will hear testimony on, no one has signed up for, is 

8 Sections 1 through 6.  Although you didn't sign up, 

9 no one signed up initially, does anyone want to 

10 provide testimony on Sections 1 through 6 of the 

11 proposed rules?  

12          Seeing none, I will move to Section 7, 

13 Definitions.  There are people who signed up to speak 

14 on this section.  First is Austin Graham.  Please 

15 come to the front, identify yourself and your 

16 organization.

17          MR. GRAHAM:  Mr. Lange, Members of the 

18 Panel, I want to thank you for having me here today.  

19 My name is Austin Graham and I am legal counsel with 

20 The Campaign Legal Center's state and local reform 

21 program.

22          The Campaign Legal Center is a non-partisan, 

23 non-profit organization dedicated to protecting and 

24 strengthening democracy across all levels of American 

25 government.  In addition to the testimony that I will 
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1 provide today, The Campaign Legal Center has 

2 submitted written comments to the Secretary's office 

3 on this rulemaking.  

4          Regarding the Definitions section, I'd like 

5 to address two definitions.  The first is the 

6 definition of advertisement, and in particular the 

7 definition's coverage of paid online advertising.

8          The amount spent on online advertising in 

9 U.S. elections has grown substantially in recent 

10 years.  By one estimate, over $1 billion was spent in 

11 federal, state and local elections in both 2018 and 

12 in 2016.

13          Considering the growing use of online 

14 advertising in political campaigns, The Campaign 

15 Legal Center recognized the Secretary's office 

16 defined the term paid online advertising within the 

17 definition of advertising.  

18          In our written comments The Campaign Legal 

19 Center has included a suggested definition for paid 

20 online advertising modeled on a definition of 

21 qualified Internet or digital communications within 

22 the Federal Election Legislation, H.R.1.  We hope 

23 that the Secretary's office will consider adding this 

24 definition within the final rule.

25          The next definition I would like to comment 
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1 on is the definition of coordinated expenditure.  The 

2 Campaign Legal Center strongly recommends including 

3 coordination with legislative caucus committee within 

4 the rule's definition of coordinated expenditure. 

5          Legislative caucus committees, like 

6 candidates and political parties, are subject to 

7 contribution limits under the Campaign Reporting Act.

8          To ensure the limits on contributions to 

9 legislative caucus committees are effective, the 

10 final rule should regulate coordinated spending 

11 involving these entities.

12          Importantly, state law definition of 

13 coordinated expenditure covers agent and 

14 representatives of political parties.  By statutory 

15 definition a legislative caucus committee is the 

16 political committee controlled and established by 

17 members of the state legislature.

18          Thus, including coordination with 

19 legislative caucus committees in the final rule 

20 aligns with state laws intent to regulate 

21 coordination involving agents or representatives of 

22 political parties.

23          That's all I have for the Definitions 

24 section.  If there are any questions I'm happy to 

25 answer them.
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1          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  I'll ask, does 

2 members of the public have a question?

3          AUDIENCE:  Yes, I have a question.  My name 

4 is Chris Mechels.  Let's see, do you want my back -- 

5 what else am I supposed to provide?

6          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Party affiliation.

7          MR. MECHELS:  My party affiliation on --

8          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  No, I'm sorry, just 

9 your affiliation, if you have any.

10          MR. MECHELS:  I'm just a retired Los Alamos 

11 guy.  My question for you, as part of this I think 

12 you address the online comments, which I commend you 

13 on.  Part of this section is, the legislative caucus 

14 committee.  It seems like you think that this could 

15 actually be regulated in such a way that it could be, 

16 let's say, as transparent as it was before we had it.

17          MR. GRAHAM:  Thank you for your question, 

18 Mr. Mechels.  The purpose of recommending including 

19 legislative caucus committees within the coordinated 

20 expenditure definition goes more towards ensuring 

21 that contribution limits within state law are abided 

22 by and not susceptible to evasion through coordinated 

23 spending with legislative caucus committees.  It goes 

24 less to the need for greater transparency and more to 

25 ensure the effective enforcement of contribution 
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1 limits.

2          MR. MECHELS:  Thank you.

3          MR. GRAHAM:  That's all I have for this 

4 section.  Thank you. 

5          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Thank you.  Next on 

6 the list is Heather Ferguson.

7          MS. FERGUSON:  Thank you.  I'm Heather 

8 Ferguson, I am the Executive Director for Common 

9 Cause New Mexico, and we work very closely with the 

10 folks over at The Campaign Legal Center.  So as you 

11 will see, our written comments are very reflective of 

12 a lot of the points that they have made.

13          But I would first actually like to just 

14 begin by applauding and thanking the Secretary of 

15 State's office for the great efforts in doing this 

16 rulemaking process, as we finally got our campaign 

17 finance statutes amended through a long eight-year 

18 battle this legislative session.

19          Consistently the Secretary's office has 

20 really helped us look at better ways of 

21 enforceability and, in fact, took great steps with 

22 campaign finance two years ago with many of these 

23 rules already that we finally got to codify into 

24 statute.  So I just wanted to begin with that.  We 

25 really appreciate the constant attention that the 
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1 Secretary's office has to better disclosure and 

2 better transparency for our state.  

3          We believe that the goals with Common Cause 

4 New Mexico and Common Cause as a national 

5 organization is trying to get campaign finance 

6 reforms, ethics accountability and holding power 

7 accountable, essentially.  We are the peoples lobby 

8 and so what we want to do is make sure that things 

9 are as accessible and clear to the public as 

10 possible.  

11          And with this we wanted to just emphasize 

12 two things that I thought were very important from 

13 what The Campaign Legal Center has submitted and that 

14 goes specifically to the definition of the 

15 coordinated expenditure.  We feel that that is 

16 critically necessary to avoid the easy evasion of any 

17 of these campaign contribution limits that are in the 

18 Statute 1-19-34.7, Subsection C, and to treat the 

19 legislative caucus committees as agents of political 

20 parties in determining an otherwise independent 

21 expenditure would instead be treated as a coordinated 

22 expenditure.

23          And so what we are really hoping with this 

24 is that, as Mr. Graham has lined out in his letter, 

25 is that the legislative caucus committee, the 
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1 contribution limits within statute would be able to 

2 be adhered to and clarified with these rules.

3          So with that, we feel that if a person could 

4 coordinate their spending with such an entity without 

5 having the expenditure treated as a coordinated 

6 expenditure, anyone who had maxed out their 

7 contributions to a particular legislative caucus 

8 committee could nevertheless continue making 

9 unlimited donations to a committee in the form of 

10 political expenditures that are carried out under its 

11 direction.

12          So for those reasons we strongly support The 

13 Campaign Legal Center's suggestion to insert into the 

14 rule the provision that states, "in applying the rule 

15 of definition of a coordinated expenditure, a 

16 legislative caucus committee will be treated as an 

17 agent of a political party by whose members it was 

18 formed."

19          The next piece we've already highlighted 

20 also in our written comments, so I don't want to be 

21 too duplicative in going into that, but I wanted to 

22 highlight that particular section.  And then 

23 everything else we have already covered with that.  

24          So thank you. 

25          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Thank you.  Would 
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1 anyone in the audience like to ask any clarifying 

2 questions?  Seeing none, there's no one on the list 

3 to speak to Definitions.  Is there anyone here who 

4 didn't get to sign up and would like to provide 

5 testimony regarding Definitions?  

6          MR. MECHELS:  Pardon me, I'm having trouble 

7 hearing you, because I have bad hearing.  I have some 

8 comments on 1.10.13.10, would that be that 

9 appropriate at this point?  

10          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  No.

11          MR. MECHELS:  No.

12          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  I'm calling for 

13 Definition section, Section 7.

14          MR. MECHELS:  Oh, okay, thank you.

15          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Seeing none, we will 

16 move to Section 8, Candidate Campaign Committee 

17 Registrations.  No one has signed up on the list to 

18 speak specifically about that section.  Is there a 

19 member of the audience who would like to speak about 

20 Section 8, Candidate Campaign Committee 

21 Registrations?  

22          Seeing none, we will move to Section 10, 

23 Political Committee Registrations.  No one signed up 

24 to speak on Section 10.  Would you like to speak on 

25 Section 10?
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1          MR. MECHELS:  Please.  Again, my name is 

2 Chris Mechels for the record, retired Los Alamos.  

3          First, I have just an administrative 

4 correction.  On page 6 at midpage, at A(1)(d), 

5 there's an item there that reads, "the name, address 

6 and relationship of any connected or associated 

7 organization."  I believe -- or I checked, that 

8 language has been deleted in the statute.  I suspect 

9 it's an oversight that it wasn't deleted here.  So 

10 again, I think you probably just should delete it, 

11 because it appears to be superfluous at this point.  

12 Or not just superfluous, in conflict of the statute.  

13          The other item I would like to raise, which 

14 is much more substantive is on page 7 of the same 

15 section and it's at number -- on page 7 it's cap D.  

16 And the particular language that I'm interested in in 

17 cap D concerns the legislative caucus committee 

18 registration.  That language, I believe, is -- I find 

19 just -- I think it shouldn't be there.  I think you 

20 should delete most of that language.  The reason is, 

21 because the language provided there in D1, 2, 3 and 

22 4, which apparently to -- in defining legislative 

23 caucus committee registration, most of that language 

24 is duplicated at the end of this document in 

25 1.10.13.32.  Unfortunately it's not duplicated.  They 
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1 don't match each other.  So you've got two sections 

2 of your NMAC doing the same thing almost.  That's not 

3 usually very good practice, to have two sets of 

4 language that conflict with each other.

5          And the third language that conflicts with 

6 these two is in the statute itself.  And because the 

7 statute itself has the language that would rule, then 

8 I suggest that these two sections should simply be 

9 deleted as superfluous.  Because this language is 

10 clearly -- is very clearly supplied in the statute 

11 and there's no need to have it here.  You might need 

12 a couple of lines there.  

13          Just for example, the first line describing 

14 like one line what the legislative caucus committee 

15 is, but strike all the descriptive language because 

16 you're just getting in trouble.  And I don't think it 

17 serves any purpose.  

18          And that would be the end my comments on 

19 that section.

20          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Thank you.  Is there 

21 anyone from the audience that would like to ask 

22 Mr. Mechels any clarifying questions?  Seeing none, 

23 I'll call for any other comments on Section 10.  

24          Please come forward and state your name for 

25 the record.
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1          REPRESENTATIVE PRATT:  I'm Representative 

2 Bill Pratt representing the northeast section of 

3 northeast Albuquerque, the House of Representatives.  

4          I would like some clarification.  Under 

5 registration it indicates that the treasurer's name, 

6 mailing address, email address, contact information 

7 be registered with the Secretary of State.  Will that 

8 be available for public information?  

9          DIRECTOR VIGIL:  Yes, that information is a 

10 public record and made available online.

11          REPRESENTATIVE PRATT:  Will it be in the 

12 campaign finance system?  

13          DIRECTOR VIGIL:  Correct.

14          REPRESENTATIVE PRATT:  Thank you very much.  

15          DIRECTOR VIGIL:  You're welcome.  

16          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Any other comments 

17 on Section 10, Political Committee?  

18          Seeing none, we will move to Section 11, 

19 Reporting of Independent Expenditures.  First person 

20 on the list is Austin Graham.

21          MR. GRAHAM:  Hello again.  Austin Graham, 

22 The Campaign Legal Center, speaking to Reporting of 

23 Independent Expenditures.

24          The Campaign Reporting Act now requires any 

25 person making independent expenditures above certain 
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1 amounts to file a report disclosing, among other 

2 information, the sources of contributions over $200 

3 that were, quote, earmarked or made in response to a 

4 solicitation to fund independent expenditures.

5          However, neither state law or the proposed 

6 rule explains when a contribution has been earmarked 

7 or solicited to fund independent expenditures.  In 

8 order to ensure the effectiveness of the Campaign 

9 Reporting Act's new independent expenditure 

10 disclosure requirements, The Campaign Legal Center 

11 recommends clarifying when contributions are 

12 earmarked are made in response to a solicitation to 

13 fund independent expenditures.

14          In our written comments we've included 

15 suggested language for clarifying this reporting 

16 requirement.  The suggested text is based on the 

17 Federal Disclose Act and would take into account the 

18 broader context in which money was contributed in 

19 order to ensure the sources responsible for 

20 independent expenditures are disclosed according to 

21 state law.

22          For the final rule we strongly recommend the 

23 Secretary clarify donor reporting requirements 

24 applicable to persons filing independent expenditure 

25 reports, and in particular clarify the meaning of 
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1 earmarked or made in response to a solicitation to 

2 fund independent expenditures.

3          That's all I have for this section.

4          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Thank you, 

5 Mr. Graham.  Any clarifying questions from the 

6 audience?  

7          Seeing none, is there any other person here 

8 in attendance today that would like to speak on 

9 Selection 11, Reporting of Independent Expenditures?

10          Please come forward.  Remember, we are 

11 seeking public comment regarding this section.

12          REPRESENTATIVE PRATT:  Thank you very much.  

13 I'm Representative Bill Pratt representing a district 

14 in northeast Albuquerque.  

15          My question, or comment is, I understand 

16 that independent expenditures must be reported.  To 

17 whom are they reported?  And is the information thus 

18 reported public information?  

19          DIRECTOR VIGIL:  All transactions that are 

20 subject to either the Campaign Reporting Act or our 

21 Administrative Rule, are reported electronically 

22 through our Campaign Finance Information System and 

23 are public record and posted online.

24          REPRESENTATIVE PRATT:  Thank you very much.

25          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Any questions for 
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1 Mr. Pratt?  Representative Pratt.  Seeing none, is 

2 there any further comment on Section 11, Reporting of 

3 Independent Expenditures?

4          Seeing none, we will move to Section 12, 

5 General Reporting Rules.  No one has signed up.  Is 

6 there a member of the audience who would like to 

7 speak on Section Part 12, General Reporting Rules?  

8          Seeing none, we will move to Section 16, 

9 Loans.  No one has signed up to speak on Section 16, 

10 Loans.  Is there a member of the audience who would 

11 like to speak on Loans?  

12          Seeing none, we will move to Section 18, 

13 In-Kind Contributions.  No one has signed up to 

14 speak.  Is there a member of the audience who would 

15 like to speak on In-Kind Contributions?  

16          Seeing none, we will move on to Section 25, 

17 Candidate Expenditures.  No one has signed up to 

18 speak on Part 25, Candidate Expenditures.  Is there a 

19 member of the audience who would like to speak 

20 specifically on Candidate Expenditures at this time? 

21          Seeing none, we will move on to Section 27, 

22 Primary and General Election Cycles for the Purposes 

23 of Contribution Limits.  No one has signed up to 

24 speak.  Is there a member of the audience who would 

25 like to speak on this section?
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1          MR. MECHELS:  Pardon me, I'm having trouble 

2 again.

3          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Section 27. 

4          MR. MECHELS:  27, okay.  Getting close.

5          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Seeing no members 

6 who would like to speak on Section 27, we'll move to 

7 Section 31.  Representative William Pratt is first on 

8 the list.  

9          I will state that Mr. Pratt handed me 

10 already an exhibit, which I will mark as Exhibit 9, 

11 which will accompany his testimony today.

12          REPRESENTATIVE PRATT:  Thank you very much.  

13 Representative Bill Pratt representing a district in 

14 Albuquerque.  House District 27 in the New Mexico 

15 House of Representatives.  

16          My main point is to have the public easily 

17 have the ability to easily access information about, 

18 particularly independent expenditures.  And I believe 

19 that it would be well to include in the disclaimers 

20 on visual material, a website of the organization or 

21 person paying for the expenditure.  I have some 

22 examples.  

23          So at any rate, my -- I watch a lot of 

24 television, and disclaimers are often written in 

25 light letters, in light background that are 
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1 unintelligible.  So one thing, any disclaimer should 

2 be black letters on a white background or vice versa, 

3 and I think it should include a website.  I 

4 understand that there's public -- expenditures have 

5 to be reported to the Secretary of State's election 

6 website.  I think it would be well to require a 

7 website of the organization that has to provide 

8 information about a listing.  It would be legible and 

9 intelligible.  

10          Many expenditures are made from different 

11 PACs, one PAC to the other, to the other, and then 

12 it's spent.  And who knows, perhaps the regulations 

13 or rules could require clarity by information.  

14          Thank you very much.

15          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Thank you.  Are 

16 there any members of the public who would like to ask 

17 Representative Pratt any questions?  

18          Yes, please identify yourself.  

19          AUDIENCE:  No questions.

20          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Thank you very much.  

21 Next on the list is Austin Graham.  

22          MR. GRAHAM:  I am Austin Graham, Campaign 

23 Legal Center.  I just want to say, I largely agree 

24 with Representative Pratt's points about the need to 

25 add some clarity about what is required for political 
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1 advertising disclaimers.  

2          The proposal would actually remove the 

3 existing section of the Campaign Finance Rule 

4 governing disclaimer notices on political 

5 advertisements.  It's unclear to me, however, why the 

6 proposed rule gets rid of the section, considering  

7 SB 3 included disclaimer requirements that largely 

8 track those in the Secretary's existing rule.

9          The Campaign Legal Center thus recommends 

10 the Secretary include disclaimer requirements within 

11 the final rule in order to ensure that New Mexico's 

12 voters are properly informed about the sources of 

13 political advertising.

14          That's all I have for this section.  Thank 

15 you.

16          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Thank you.  Are 

17 there any clarifying questions?  Seeing none, that's 

18 all who have signed up to speak regarding Disclaimer 

19 Notices.  Is there a member of the public who would 

20 like to provide comment?

21          Please come forward.

22          MR. MECHELS:  My name is Chris Mechels, 

23 retired Los Alamos.  First, a quick question.  I have 

24 a comment I wish to make on the previous section, 

25 1.10.13.30, but it seems like you went over that one 
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1 because it's not part of your changes.  I believe it 

2 should be part of your changes, so I would like to 

3 comment on what I think 30 should be.

4          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Mr. Mechels, you can 

5 comment for general comment.  This is specifically on 

6 Section 31, Disclaimer Notice.

7          MR. MECHELS:  Okay.  As to 31, yes, I have a 

8 comment.  I strongly support the comments of the 

9 gentleman that just left.  And also, I think there 

10 was a beautiful and clear explanation of the problem 

11 from Katy Duhigg, who was one of the people who 

12 submitted comments for this hearing.  I think what 

13 both of them said was, you have no justification for 

14 doing this.  

15          And I checked, I checked your Notice of 

16 Proposed Rulemaking where you're required to give us 

17 a succinct explanation to what this is about, and all 

18 I could find is, this amendment provides clarifying 

19 language on the regulation of independent 

20 expenditures reporting and advertising.  Clarifying 

21 language, I don't think clarifying language extends 

22 to deletion of advertising.  I think you've 

23 overreached.  I don't think what you're doing is 

24 legal, because it wasn't described adequately.  If 

25 you're going to delete that I think it should have 
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1 been clearly stated.  And I also think that deleting 

2 is an extremely bad idea.  

3          So I totally support the commentators who 

4 are saying this language should not be deleted.  

5 There's no reason in the statute, in the statutory 

6 changes, to support deletion.  I can see -- it 

7 appears on the surface of it just to be a whim.  And 

8 I don't think whims are appropriate.

9          So with that I say, don't go there.  Don't 

10 delete that.  That's nothing wrong with it.  And you 

11 have no reason for doing it.  

12          That's my comment.  

13          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Thank you.  Any 

14 questions for Mr. Mechels?  Seeing none, would anyone 

15 like to speak regarding Disclaimer Notices on 

16 Advertising?  

17          Seeing none, we will move to Section 32, 

18 Austin Graham, Legislative Caucus Committee.

19          MR. GRAHAM:  Thank you again.  I'm Austin 

20 Graham with The Campaign Legal Center.  My comments 

21 on Legislative Caucus Committee are not necessarily 

22 specific to this section within the rule, but I would 

23 like to discuss some general issues about legislative 

24 caucus committees that we would like the Secretary's 

25 office to be considering as part of this rulemaking.
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1          Senate Bill 3 amended the Campaign Reporting 

2 Act in ways that significantly enhance the 

3 fundraising abilities of political parties along with 

4 these new entities, legislative caucus committees.  

5          To help ensure political parties and 

6 legislative caucus committees do not become vehicles 

7 for circumventing contribution limits, we suggest the 

8 Secretary include measures within the final rule:

9          One, to clarify the recordkeeping and 

10 reporting requirements for earmarked contributions 

11 made through political parties or legislative caucus 

12 committees.  

13          And two, to explain when earmarked 

14 contributions are attributed to both the original 

15 sources and to legislative caucus committees or 

16 political parties that are transferring those 

17 earmarked funds.

18          For guidance in clarifying New Mexico's 

19 rules for reporting of contributions for legislative 

20 caucus committees, The Campaign Legal Center suggests 

21 looking to the Federal Elections Commission's 

22 regulations on earmarking.  The FEC regulations 

23 include both special reporting procedures for 

24 earmarked contributions as well as an explanation of 

25 when contributions are attributed to both the 
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1 original donors and to intermediaries.

2          Thank you.  That's all I have for this 

3 section.

4          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Thank you.  Any 

5 clarifying questions?  

6          MR. MECHELS:  I have a question.  Having 

7 read your comment online, I was left unclear.  Your 

8 concern of earmarking is well taken.  What we're 

9 doing here -- again, my question is, does it appear 

10 to be legal, what we're doing?  Or do we have a 

11 problem with earmarking?  Does the earmarking concern 

12 rise to the level that there's legal issues with it?

13          MR. GRAHAM:  Thank you, Mr. Mechels.  I do 

14 believe that there are provisions within the Campaign 

15 Reporting Act that broadly prohibit making 

16 contributions with the intent to conceal the original 

17 source of the funds.

18          So I do think that adding fair rules around 

19 earmarking would help with the enforcement of that 

20 and allow the public to know when legislative caucus 

21 committees, political parties or other entities are 

22 basically responsible for channeling resources to 

23 specific candidates.

24          MR. MECHELS:  What I hear you saying is, it 

25 would be wise policy, what you suggested, but not 



500 FOURTH STREET NW - SUITE 105, ALBUQUERQUE, NM  87102
PAUL BACA PROFESSIONAL COURT REPORTERS

Page 31

1 necessarily that it's necessary to address the legal 

2 implications.

3          MR. GRAHAM:  I do think that it does help to 

4 address the state law prohibition on making 

5 contributions in a false name, essentially.  

6          MR. MECHELS:  Thank you.

7          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Any further 

8 questions?  

9          Seeing none, would someone else like to 

10 speak on this section regarding Legislative Caucus 

11 Committee, Section 32?  

12          Please come forward.

13          MR. MECHELS:  My name is Chris Mechels, 

14 retired Los Alamos, for the record.  My concern is 

15 much simpler on 1.10.13.32, as I hope I was clear 

16 when I commented earlier, I don't think the section 

17 should exist.

18          This section conflicts with the previous 

19 section, as I pointed out before, and it also 

20 conflicts with the statute.  And I don't see any need 

21 for it to be here in this place.  It's just there.  

22 It's just gratuitous.  So I would just say, delete 

23 it.  

24          The concerns the other gentleman just had 

25 are well taken, but they don't rely upon this 
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1 language.  They're just concerns about features of 

2 the statutory, and so forth.  His concerns are 

3 different.  I'm just saying, this language just makes 

4 trouble and is totally useless.  Leave the language 

5 in the statute stand.  Forget putting this stuff in 

6 the NMAC.  It just confuses things and raises 

7 possible conflict, because the three copies, there's 

8 part three, have three different sets of language, 

9 that's very dangerous.

10          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Thank you.  Any 

11 clarifying questions from the audience?  

12          Seeing none, I'll call for additional public 

13 comment on Section 32, Legislative Caucus Committee.  

14          Seeing none, the public comment on specific 

15 sections of Part 1.10.13 NMAC is now concluded.

16          I'll now call for general public comment.  

17 The first person who's indicated they would like to 

18 speak generally is Chris Mechels.

19          MR. MECHELS:  Oh, okay.  Again, I'm Chris 

20 Mechels, retired Los Alamos.  First, perhaps just to 

21 reassure you before I make these comments, I'm not a 

22 full novice.  Some of my responsibilities at Los 

23 Alamos was, I was very heavily involved in quality 

24 assurance.  We did a lot of procedures.  The depth of 

25 our procedures were worse than yours.  So the 
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1 procedures are not new to me.  So when you hear these 

2 comments don't think I'm just naive walking off the 

3 street.

4          First I'd like to thank you for having 

5 improved your hearing protocols since last time.  

6 Gosh, I was very critical a few weeks ago in here 

7 because exhibits were not available to the public.  

8 You did a better job on that.  I think you got a ways 

9 to go, but it's improvement.  We're heading in the 

10 right direction.

11          I've got some really serious issues about 

12 the procedural problems and about the way you're 

13 presenting your information to the public, which I 

14 think really serves to block public involvement, and 

15 that's bad.  We all claim to be interested in 

16 transparency and public input, but you have to look 

17 around the room.  Where's the public?  It's because I 

18 think the public doesn't show up at rules hearings in 

19 general, or as much as this one specifically, because 

20 we make it very difficult for them to understand 

21 what's going on.

22          I think one of the things the Secretary of 

23 State should be doing, and doesn't do, is actually 

24 reach out to the public and explain to the public 

25 what rules hearings are about in a coherent way and 
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1 invite them in and listen to their concerns about why 

2 they're not being invited.  I think the Secretary of 

3 State is not doing that.  I think it's part of her 

4 job and she should do it, because rules hearings are 

5 a very important part of our governance.

6          As far as your procedures today, I think 

7 you've got some problems, and I'm not sure you even 

8 had a legal hearing, but we can decide that later.  

9          The first issue I would have is, again, I 

10 think you should be posting your hearing procedure.  

11 You mentioned the numbers of the hearing procedure, 

12 but it wasn't available.  People who aren't familiar 

13 with the hearing procedure, having the numbers 

14 mentioned don't do a whole lot of good.

15          I mean, any rules hearing in this Secretary 

16 of State or anyone else should make the procedure 

17 commonly available so people could see what the 

18 hearing is about and what their rights are within 

19 that hearing protocol.  And by failing to do that, I 

20 don't think it's illegal, but I think it's extremely 

21 unwise.

22          By the way, the Secretary of State has the 

23 same problem, they have hearings over there and they 

24 won't tell you what they're doing.  And these are two 

25 of the top legal, or top agencies in the state that 



500 FOURTH STREET NW - SUITE 105, ALBUQUERQUE, NM  87102
PAUL BACA PROFESSIONAL COURT REPORTERS

Page 35

1 should be sensitive to these issues.  And they have 

2 hearings that just cut the public out.  Worse than a 

3 lot of other places.

4          So I say again, if you're having hearings in 

5 the future, just make the hearing, I'd say even post 

6 your hearing procedure online, there's no reason not 

7 to, and make it available to the public if they're 

8 watching the hearing.  Just saying, we're having a 

9 hearing at one o'clock, I should be able to walk into 

10 that hearing and not feel shut out.  All this is is a 

11 bunch of insiders.  We have the trouble to go online 

12 to generate comments, this is an insiders collection.  

13 A member of the public should be able to walk into 

14 this room and get enough information that they can 

15 feel like they can participate in the hearing and 

16 make comments.  Read the material as you're going 

17 along, follow what's going on and make comments.  

18 They're shut out, they can't do that.  They should be 

19 able to.

20          The next comment I would make is, I don't 

21 think your public notice, what you announce as public 

22 notice, doesn't meet the -- I'm not sure there's a 

23 legal requirement for public notice in newspapers, 

24 because of the change that we made recently in the 

25 rules act, but what we do describe as public notice 
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1 doesn't pass muster.  I mean, it just -- if you 

2 actually look at the rules act and look at the 

3 requirements of a public notice, you meet the 

4 requirement in what you put on the Sunshine portal, 

5 which you're required to do under the rules act.  The 

6 notice you put on the Sunshine portal meets the 

7 requirements.  It's got the required information in 

8 it.

9          The information that ends up in the 

10 newspaper doesn't have that information in it and 

11 therefore, doesn't meet the requirements.  So you're 

12 not only clearly in violation of the rules act, is 

13 that it's unclear that public notice is required in 

14 the newspapers.  No problem with putting it in the 

15 newspaper, but if you're going to put it in the 

16 newspapers and think you're meeting the public notice 

17 requirement, you're not.  You just don't meet the 

18 requirement of what has to be in the notice.

19          The other thing that's going on is, and this 

20 is -- so that public notice act, you're skating on 

21 the edge of having a legal hearing, because the other 

22 thing that's required -- if you look in the rules act 

23 it says, what should you supply, what are you 

24 required to supply.  One of them is, and you didn't 

25 supply it, the list of the people.  Your notification 
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1 list, you didn't provide that.  You should.  You're 

2 required to provide it, because in exchange for not 

3 being required to advertise and make a legal notice, 

4 which is what would be, I think well advised, in 

5 exchange for not doing that, what they did in House 

6 Bill 58, they gave you, oh, okay, we'll put it on the 

7 transparency portal.  Okay, not a bad idea, if 

8 anybody did anything about it.  But they cut off the 

9 newspaper requirement, but they did say you got to 

10 have a list of people that will be contacted when 

11 you're having these hearings.  Do you have such a 

12 list?  If so, you didn't provide them.  You should be 

13 providing those lists as part of your -- that's 

14 required for your hearing.  You didn't do it.  That's 

15 marginally illegal.  But you should be providing a 

16 list of the individuals who have signed up to give 

17 their notification and a list of media and so forth 

18 who have signed up for notifications.  I wonder if 

19 you even have those lists.  The Secretary of State 

20 doesn't.

21          So I think you're standing on the edge of 

22 having a legal hearing.  Typically people will sue 

23 you over this and perhaps they should and then 

24 perhaps you'd improve your protocols.

25          As far as the public, what I would suggest 
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1 going forward, go the extra step, put your hearings 

2 in the newspaper -- don't put them in the newspaper.  

3 Notice them legally, then they show up on the public 

4 notice website and people who watch the public notice 

5 websites will be able to see that you're having a 

6 meeting.  If you look at your public notice website I 

7 couldn't tell you're having a hearing.  A meeting.  

8 Because when you put it -- when you just do a press 

9 release it doesn't show up in the notices.  Go the 

10 extra step.  You're the Secretary of State.  Put it 

11 up.  Pay a couple of bucks, legally advertise it.  It 

12 will end up in public notices, then people can see 

13 that you're having a meeting.  It's just common good 

14 practice, because most of the hearings held in this 

15 state are still advertised, by law.  It just turns 

16 out that after we passed House Bill 58, the Secretary 

17 of State and the Attorney General don't have to 

18 advertise and they choose not to.  To save a couple 

19 of bucks you don't tell the public what's going on.  

20 I mean, come on.  You're the Secretary of State, for 

21 Christ sakes.

22          You talk about transparency, spend a couple 

23 of bucks, put the advertisement where people are 

24 actually looking for it, which is in the public 

25 notices.  They're not looking on the Sunshine portal.  
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1 I mean, nobody looks at the Sunshine portal, except a 

2 couple of insiders.

3          The other thing you have -- another issue I 

4 have, which is actually marginally illegal, is that 

5 your Sunshine portal is where you're supposed to be 

6 posting all the information about this hearing.  No, 

7 but you don't do it.  What you do is, you advertise 

8 the hearing and then you put links on the Sunshine 

9 portal to the Secretary of State website.  

10          So now you drop me off.  You don't even link 

11 it to a -- you're required to put it -- unless you 

12 have good reason, that information should be on the 

13 Sunshine portal, but you choose not to put it there.  

14 And when you link it to something, let's say -- I 

15 should find a link to the day that I need that's not 

16 provided there, there's no harm with linking it to 

17 the website.  But when I go to your website the link 

18 is not just -- the link is not to the file.  The link 

19 is to your bloody website.  It's Maggie's picture.  

20 So now I've got to start with Maggie and try to see 

21 if I can find this stuff.  I mean, come on.  If 

22 you're going to put it on the website, link to it.  

23 To a file.  I don't want to get linked to Maggie if 

24 I'm looking for a file.  I want to get linked to a 

25 file.  I mean, I'm a computer guy.  I can see why the 
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1 public doesn't show up.

2          If you're a novice web user you'd go nuts 

3 looking for the data.  You can do better than that, 

4 and hopefully you want to do better than that.  So 

5 anyway, it's a -- right now I think what you got with 

6 -- and the other thing you're doing is, you're using, 

7 you're using insider junk on the website.  What do 

8 you have there?  Insider junk.

9          Let's say I'm a novice web user.  I am not, 

10 I'm from Los Alamos.  But I don't normally use 

11 Twitter, I use SpiceWare.  So what are you using?  

12 You're using all kinds of inside -- I go on the 

13 website and what do I have to do?  

14          COURT REPORTER:  Please slow down.

15          MR. MECHELS:  You put a novice -- have a 

16 novice look at that website, see if they can find 

17 anything.  I don't think they can, because you're 

18 using Twitter, you're using Facebook, you're using 

19 all kinds of really nifty stuff that just absolutely 

20 confuses the hell out of anybody who doesn't do 

21 computers for a living.  So clean up the act if 

22 you're going -- you're required to have it on the 

23 Sunshine portal.  If you're not on the Sunshine 

24 portal, they should be clearly linked to a concrete 

25 file.  They shouldn't be linked to Maggie's picture.
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1          So anyway, enough berating you with that.

2          DEPUTY PINO:  And just for purposes of the 

3 record, are you referring to Secretary of State 

4 Maggie Toulouse-Oliver?

5          MR. MECHELS:  Yes, that's the only Maggie I 

6 know who has their picture on the Secretary of 

7 State's website.  Maybe there's another one, I don't 

8 know.

9          The other comment I would like to make was 

10 the -- you have a problem with your comments.  I got 

11 confused and I don't get confused easily.  I do 

12 computers for a living.  I could look at your written 

13 public comments received on 8/6/2019, the file name 

14 is actually inconsistent with what you posted it 

15 under.  It's posted as Campaign Finance Public 

16 Comment Pratt.  So I would think that if I go on that 

17 link it will produce a file that's called Campaign 

18 Finance Public Comment Pratt.  No, it doesn't.  It 

19 produces a file called 2019-08-06 Disclaimer Rules 

20 Public -- come on.  This is pretty simple, to have 

21 consistent file name.  I mean, it confused me.  I'm 

22 like, where did it go?  It's got to be in my file 

23 someplace.  I know I tracked it down.  The file name 

24 is different from the link.  Please, consistency 

25 would be nice.  
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1          Anyways, the other thing -- the other 

2 overall problem I have with what we're doing here 

3 today is -- oh, here's another one.  This is, this is 

4 a big one, and you should address it.  You got a 

5 section in 1.19.34.4 statute.  Education -- the 

6 statute to remember is 1.19.34.4.  The title of it is 

7 Education and Voluntary Compliance in which it states 

8 a number of requirements for the Secretary of State 

9 -- that the Secretary of State must meet as far as 

10 informing the public.  Like contacting everybody 

11 annually to advise them of their requirements and 

12 their responsibilities.

13          What if the Secretary of the State doesn't 

14 do that?  Does that mean that all the requirements 

15 are now void because the Secretary of State didn't do 

16 her part?  The reason I ask this question is, the 

17 same requirement exists of the financial -- the same 

18 requirement exists today in the Financial Disclosure 

19 Act, and I know from hard experience that the 

20 Secretary of State doesn't do that.  And not only do 

21 I suspect she doesn't do that, I sent an IPRA in and 

22 said, "please provide any documents to show that you 

23 do that," and she couldn't -- they didn't provide 

24 any.  I think the Secretary of State is just not 

25 doing that.
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1          So if she doesn't do it for the Financial 

2 Disclosure Act, what makes us think she's going to do 

3 it for Campaign Finance Report.  It's basically the 

4 same language.  Oh, the Secretary of State is going 

5 to let everybody know and if the Secretary of State 

6 doesn't let them know, what are the implications?  

7          She has failed her duty.  I think there's a 

8 real issue there.  She should either do this or we 

9 should take that language out, because it invites us 

10 to say, "you didn't do your part, now why should I do 

11 my part."  She's got to do her part or get rid of 

12 that language.

13          The other thing that's going on here, which 

14 I wanted to comment on is the one I mention in NMACs, 

15 which is what I think you should change, but it 

16 wasn't on today's list, 1.10.13.30.  It's on page 16 

17 of the NMAC changes, Random Report Selection and 

18 Report Review Process.  I was curious about that so I 

19 looked at it.  It's not a bad idea, it's just that 

20 what you've got here, 1.10.13.30 conflicts with the 

21 statutes.  You can't do that.  You can't conflict 

22 with the statutes.  You just can't do that.  

23          So I would say right now, right now, what I 

24 would do, I would get rid of it.  I looked at the 

25 statute.  The statute is readable, it makes sense.  
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1 It doesn't need this language, it conflicts with it.  

2 It's legal and executable in the statute.  Take this 

3 1.10.13.30, delete it.  Throw it away. 

4          NMACs typically -- I ran into this at the 

5 law enforcement academy, NMACs typically introduce 

6 language that just makes trouble.  Put language in 

7 NMACs that only is necessary to clarify the statutes.  

8 This is superfluous.  You should delete it.  

9          And overall I think you've got so many 

10 issues with both your process and there's big changes 

11 that were talked about here today, like deleting a 

12 section on advertising.  I mean, come on.

13          So I think you've got some major changes to 

14 the extent that I think you should just rethink this 

15 set of NMACs and come again.  I think you've got 

16 major problems and I think they should be addressed 

17 in a new hearing.

18          Thank you.

19          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  No one else had 

20 signed up to speak for public comment.  Is there a 

21 member of the audience who hasn't been able to sign 

22 up for public comment, would like to give public 

23 comment, general.

24          Please come forward.

25          REPRESENTATIVE PRATT:  Bill Pratt from 
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1 Albuquerque.  My general comment is that it should be 

2 possible for the public to find out who is paying for 

3 advertisements.  I see a flaw in my suggestion that 

4 the contributor, or the organization, maintain an 

5 available list of donors and also the Secretary of 

6 State's office do the same thing.

7          So I would suggest that a disclaimer have a 

8 link to the Secretary of State's CFIS system and with 

9 a specific link to that particular advertisement or 

10 organization.

11          Thank you. 

12          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Thank you.  Any 

13 other person like to give public comment?  

14          DEPUTY PINO:  I just have one thing to say, 

15 Dylan, before you proceed.  I know it was referenced 

16 that, you know, we're a smaller group in this room, 

17 but certainly it's important to the Secretary to be 

18 transparent and make it available.  

19          So although not required, we are grateful to 

20 all the people who are able to join us via the 

21 webcast.

22          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Thank you.  Has 

23 everyone present signed the attendance sheet, along 

24 with their email address or mailing address?  We'll 

25 get that, we'll add you to the list.  Once everyone 
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1 has signed it I will admit the attendance sheet as 

2 Exhibit 10 and it enter into the record.  

3          All members in attendance who have provided 

4 their email address will be included on any 

5 correspondence further regarding this rule. 

6          MR. MECHELS:  Is the record still open?  

7          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Yes.  

8          MR. MECHELS:  A comment, which might be 

9 useful, which I forgot, but it's perhaps the most 

10 important one.

11          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Please state your 

12 name for the record.

13          MR. MECHELS:  Chris Mechels, Los Alamos, 

14 retired long ago.  I was encouraged at the first set 

15 of hearings that I saw the Secretary of State have in 

16 2017, and because she was using an excellent hearing 

17 protocol and I thought, wow, somebody's finally going 

18 to do it right.  Because frankly, the Attorney 

19 General never does it right.  So I thought wow, this 

20 is encouraging.

21          I was less encouraged when I actually 

22 checked and found that the reason that they were 

23 using such an excellent protocol and process was 

24 because they were following the Administrative 

25 Procedures Act, which is a lovely act that nobody -- 
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1 that we passed and then said, it doesn't apply to 

2 anybody.  It's still there.  It's still there.  And 

3 she used it and it worked great.  Everybody should 

4 use it, except we passed it and then we said, nobody 

5 has to do this, but she choose to do it.

6          Well, it turned out she didn't choose to do 

7 it, that's the sad part.  The sad part of the story 

8 is, she didn't choose to do it.  The bill, Campaign 

9 Finance Bill required her to use it.  I wish she had 

10 kept using it.  It's a fine procedure.  So I highly 

11 recommend to the Secretary of State that she just 

12 goes back and sets a good example for the state and 

13 goes and uses the Administrative Procedures Act here 

14 in procedures.  It would be a wonderful example.  

15 It's a nice piece of work.  And somebody should start 

16 using it.  The Secretary of State would be lovely if 

17 they would.

18          Thank you so much.

19          HEARING OFFICER LANGE:  Thank you.  So I'll 

20 admit Exhibit 10 to the record, it's today's sign-in 

21 sheet.  The sign-in sheet consists of both the 

22 individual sign-in sheets for the individual sections 

23 in question and the general sign-in sheet.  

24          As such, the hearing record is now closed 

25 and no further oral testimony will be heard.  The 
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1 data, arguments and testimony submitted during this 

2 rule hearing will be duly considered by the Secretary 

3 of State's office.  Any rules adopted by the 

4 Secretary of State's office will be filed with the 

5 State Records and Archives Center in accordance with 

6 the State Rules Act and in the New Mexico Register 

7 pursuant to their deadline.

8          Any rules or amendments not adopted or 

9 postponed for a -- will be postponed for future 

10 discussion at a definite time in the future. 

11          I would like to thank all members of the 

12 public present for their participation and attendance 

13 today, both here and on the webcast.

14          Let the record reflect that this hearing was 

15 adjourned at 2:12 p.m. on August 16th, 2019.  

16          Thank you very much.  

17          (Hearing Adjourned at 2:12 p.m.)

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25



500 FOURTH STREET NW - SUITE 105, ALBUQUERQUE, NM  87102
PAUL BACA PROFESSIONAL COURT REPORTERS

Page 49

1              REPORTER'S CERTIFICATE

2     I, Kim Kay Shollenbarger, New Mexico Certified

3 Court Reporter, No. 236, do hereby certify that I

4 reported the foregoing proceedings in stenographic 

5 shorthand and that the foregoing pages are a true and 

6 correct transcript of those proceedings taken to the

7 best of my ability.

8     I FURTHER CERTIFY that I am neither employed by

9 nor related to any of the parties or attorneys in 

10 this matter and that I have no interest in the final

11 disposition of this matter.

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23
                           _________________________

24                            Kim Kay Shollenbarger
                           CCR No. 236, RPR

25                            License Expires 12-31-2019




























































































































	Transcript for  RULEMAKING HEARING 8-16-19
	8-16-19 SOS Rulemaking Hearing Exhibits 1-10

